
Offord Cluny & Offord Darcy Parish Council

M I N U T E S   O F   M E E T I N G  

Minutes of a REMOTE MEETING of the Parish Council held on Thursday, November 5, 2020 at 7.00pm using the Zoom platform.
Attending:
Cllrs Weitzel, Gatward, Dawson, Young, Eayrs, Gillbanks, Riley, Savage,


Peter Downes (Cambs CC) one member of the public & clerk

2020/2635
Apologies for Absence


Received from all District Cllrs
2020/2636
Open Forum (max 10 minutes)


The member of the public mentioned she had heard the Oak tree in the High 

Street was scheduled to be felled later in the month.  She also raised an issue 

with the footpath at Littleworth End.  It was noted that the landowner was 

doing all that he was legally required to do.
2020/2637
Declarations of Interest and Dispensation for Agenda items only



(Section 27 Localism Act 2011)


None
2020/2638
To Approve the Minutes of the remote meeting held on


October 1, 2020


Approved: To be signed at a later date.
2020/2639
Matters Arising from Minutes dated October 1, 2020 (information 


only)


None 
2020/2640
District & County Councillor Reports
County Council report to The Offords Parish Council, November 5th, 2020
The County Council has met in full once since the last meeting of the parish council. There were three motions agreed, which can be summarised as follows:

a. That the Chief Executive write to the Secretary of State for Education, G. Williamson, asking him to look again at the funding for children with Special Needs and Disability (SEND), drawing attention to the serious under-funding of this part of the education service. [It was pointed out in the debate that CCC currently has a deficit of £28 million in this fund and does not have the reserves to pay this off.  As I represent CCC on a national body looking into education funding, I pointed out that the problems faced here are replicated across the country.]

b. That more attention needs to be paid to the delay in highways improvement schemes by the inability of utility providers to notify CCC of their cabling. Matter to be carried forward by the Highways and Transport Committee.

c. Concern about evidence indicating that police are more severe in using stop and search powers in relation to black persons. The motion reaffirmed that the CCC policy is to welcome and acknowledge the value immigrants bring to the economy of our area, including in the technical and biomedical sectors around Cambridge and to the agricultural sector in the north of the county. The Chief Executive will approach faith, non-faith and community leaders and other bodies representing communities of people who might be suffering discrimination to offer reassurance and support. She will also work with Cambridge City and South Cambs to enable them to extend their current refugee settlement scheme.
The Council’s forward budget planning will be beginning soon. This is always a complex and detailed matter but will be even worse this year, given that costs have risen unexpectedly, demand for services is increasing and council income has dropped. 

Council officers are continuing to work hard to provide the services people need. All the scheduled committee meetings are continuing via Zoom.

Work is still proceeding on building a new County Council HQ at Alconbury Weald. This is 3 months behind schedule but is expected to be operational from September 2021. This will be a more modern and economical building to run than the current Shire Hall in Cambridge. The Shire Hall site will be let out and it is hoped that this will raise substantial revenue for the County. However, being located well towards the western edge of the council area, there will be an increase in travel costs and time for most staff and councillors.

More schools have experienced Covid cases and in some cases classes have been excluded for the quarantine period. I know that Heads and teachers are taking their ‘health and well-bring’ responsibility very seriously and that, once again, there are substantial extra costs which will more than wipe out the recent improvement in school funding. The overall attendance rate in Cambridgeshire is about 90%.

Local issues

I attended recently a meeting of the A1 Road Safety advisory group and this will be reported on by Cllr Weitzel at item 2648.

The current requirements in terms of social distancing etc make it very difficult for me to carry out my normal expectation in terms of local casework but I am always pleased to be copied in to correspondence and, if appropriate, I can give my support or guidance, albeit remotely!

Contact me on 01480 509471, peter.downes@cambridgeshire.gov.uk       Peter Downes, October 30th, 2020
The Chairman thanked Cllr Downes for attending and also for forwarding the planning white paper response.
2020/2641
Finance, Risk Assessment & General Purposes


2641.1

To approve the monthly accounts





Approved as an accurate record


2641.2

To sign the balance sheet




Approved. To be signed at a later date.




2020/2642
To Approve the following payments


The following payments were approved and cheques signed.
101904
Mrs J Stanbridge


Salary & Homeworking
£418.20

101905
HMRC




Tax & NI


£51.16 
101906
Barney Warner


Village Maintenance

£168.00












2020/2643
Leisure & Amenities



2643.1

Play Equipment




Cllr Gatward confirmed that he and Cllrs Dawson and Savage 



were looking at possible new pieces of equipment for the 




younger children’s area.

2020/2644
Planning


Concerns had been raised by residents regarding a recent demolition.  The 

Clerk was asked to contact Planning Enforcement and ask them to take a 


look.
2020/2645
Meeting with Network Rail – Digital Railway – Report


Cllr Weitzel provided an update following his meeting with James Webster, 

Network Rail’s Programme Sponsor and Rob Beckett a project manager for 

Siemens, the company with the contract to install the digital upgrade.



He felt that both James and Rob seemed fully aware of the many local 


complications, the number of cars, the narrowness and topology of the road, 

the speed of the trains etc.  James presented the three aspects that they 


were considering for the crossings within the Offords:-

1.
A bridge to the north of Offord Cluny, accessed via a roundabout on the 
B1043, traversing the railway line then turning back south to emerge onto 
Mill Road just past the Greenewable site. An outline plan was displayed on-
screen and it appeared to be virtually identical to that proposed by Network 
Rail in 2014. This project was eventually abandoned due to lack of funding. James gave it as his preferred option, but did admit that it was subject to funding being available, something he was uncertain about in the post-Covid UK economy.

2. If funding was not available, then a system would be put in place whereby a radar sensor would ascertain the position of road vehicles on the rail tracks relative to the position and speed of approaching trains. This is basically an automated version of the current manual system used from the control box at Peterborough, with the radar system replacing the trackside cameras transmitting video images of the situation at the crossing to the crossing gates controller. The idea is that this more sophisticated automatic system will enable the time between the gates closing and the train passing to be reduced, so effectively allowing more trains through for the same period of closure.
3 Gill’s Crossing. Network Rail are proposing to keep it open and substitute a more modern system of crossing lights, involving a manual query system, rather like that on pedestrian traffic light crossings. This might be combined with a kind of locking gate that would prevent access to the tracks when the light is at red and/or an audible warning signal to accompany the red light. A large number of villagers use this crossing, so this is a very positive outcome. It also fits in with the Parish Council’s current plans to upgrade the footpath that leads from the village to the crosing and thence to the Ouse Valley Way and the network of other footpaths on the western side of the railway line / river Ouse. 


The Chairman confirmed he considered this to be a very satisfactory meeting. I still 
consider it unlikely that the road bridge will be built, given the likely state of the 
post-Covid UK economy, but it is good to know that Network Rail is aware of the 
particular problems surrounding these crossings and are incorporating possible 
solutions within their plans. The meeting was closed with the agrement that James 
would be back in touch when plans were somewhat more advanced and would 
canvass our opinions at that stage.

2020/2646
CAPALC AGM – Report


Cllr Weitzel attended the AGM which was largely centered around CAPALC 

now being a limited company.
2020/2647
Response to Government Planning White Paper



The Chairman had circulated to all his response on behalf of the Parish 


Council to the consultation on the government’s Planning White Paper. It 


was a lengthy process with questions designed to provide the answers they 

were looking for so in many instances he had to tick ‘none of the above’ and 

then provide a lengthy response.
2020/2648
Buckden A1 Safety Committee Meeting – Report


Cllr Weitzel circulated the Minutes of the meeting.
2020/2649
Cambridgeshire Local Councils Conference – Report



Cllrs Gillbanks and Savage attended this conference and felt it was extremely 

useful. In particular they felt the videos of other parishes responses were 


very good and asked the Clerk to obtain a link if possible so that all might 


view them.  The conference notes would be recirculated, and support 


required for the various projects they wished to take forward.  To remain on 

the agenda.
2020/2650
All Saints Churchyard 



Cllr Savage passed on a request she had received from residents who had 

cleared the churchyard.  Cllr Eayrs to raise this with the Parochial Church 


Council (PCC)
2020/2651
Footpath near Pathfinder Way



It was confirmed that this footpath was a Cross Field Path.  There was 


nothing more the farmer needed to do but it was felt that if more people 


walked the top part it would improve the path.
2020/2652
Little Paxton Liaison Meeting – Update



Cllr Gillbanks reported on the meeting which explained the new planning 


proposals for additional extraction.
2020/2653
Footpath No.2 Improvement



Cllr Gillbanks confirmed he and Cllr Riley were waiting for a meeting
2020/2654
OVW Bridge Proposal – update on progress



Cllr Gillbanks spoke about the planned proposal.  It had been advised that 

the first step would be a topographical study followed by a surveyors report 

– both would cost in the region of £2/£3k each.
2020/2655
Air Traffic Proposed Changes



Cllr Weitzel confirmed he would respond to the consultation.
2020/2656
Future PC Meetings



To be held remotely until further notice
2020/2657
COVID-19 


Following the announcement of the second lockdown Cllrs confirmed they 

were ready to step in again and help where necessary.  Cllr Savage to talk 


with Buckden Surgery to see if they wanted the PC to restart 



collection/delivery of medication.  It was confirmed that Budgens were again 

ready to deliver groceries.
2020/2658
Chairman’s Report


All contained in Agenda items above.
2020/2659
Councillor Reports


Cllr Gatward informed the meeting that the Village Hall AGM had been 


deferred.  He also confirmed that he had collected the wreaths for 


Remembrance.



Cllr Savage confirmed the works to the hedge/tree belt had been completed 

but that some bushes and ivy remained which would be tidied up.



Cllr Young commented on the Pathfinder Road in Huntingdon now being 


opened which meant that the Godmanchester Bridge could now be closed 

on a trial basis.
2020/2660
Notices & Correspondence not previously circulated


None
2020/2661
Any Urgent Business
In accordance with section 100(B)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) the Chair will admit an item of urgent business in order that it can be dealt with at the earliest opportunity provided it has been raised at least 24 hours before the meeting.
None
2020/2662
The meeting closed at 20.37 and the next remote meeting date confirmed as Thursday, December 3, 2020 at 7pm.
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